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Our historic cities are beginning to see a 
vibrancy return to their urban cores.  Historic 
buildings are being restored.  Arts and cultural 
activities are exploding.  Millennials and 
empty nesters, alike, are returning to live, 
work and enjoy the wonderful amenities our 
cities have to offer.  However, much more 
needs to be done and Virginia First Cities is at 
the forefront of employing new ideas. In the 
coming year, we expect to build on our 
Community Wealth Building theme by 
bringing resources to the hard work involved 
in improving challenging school 
environments, improving employment and 
career opportunities for people in poverty, 
 
 

and making our cities magnets for economic 
development. 
 
At our annual meeting in Hampton, the Virginia 
First Cities Board of Directors voted to create an 
Economic Stimulus Committee composed of 
representatives from all our cities. The 
committee’s focus will be on state programs and 
local best practices that we can grow and spread 
to all our communities. We continue to invite your 
ideas for how to improve economic growth. We 
also have our eye on important issues affecting 
housing, including affordable and inclusive 
housing, and neighborhood revitalization efforts. 
Cities have a variety of housing needs and we aim 
to support policies that will help address housing 
concerns. 
 
Virginia First Cities’ advocacy for challenged 
schools will continue. We believe that finding 
great leaders and teachers for schools with high 
concentrations of impoverished children is 
important work. We will continue our efforts to 
expand teacher improvement programs, such as 
the Master Teacher Residency Program, to all of 
our cities. 
 
In 2019 we move into our 20th year of existence 
and plan to make it a great year for cities. Thank 
you for your support of Virginia First Cities 
Coalition.   
 
 

Chris Osby Snead 
Member, City Council-Hampton 
 

Kelly Harris-Braxton, J.D. 

Dear VFC Supporter: 
 
If the Virginia First Cities Coalition was a 
corporation, we would be touting the large 
increase in “profits” we generated in fiscal year 
2018.  Instead, as our legislative director, Laura 
Bateman, will detail on the following page, our 
“profit” increases came in the form of great 
progress made in our Community Wealth 
Building efforts. Through the advocacy of 
Virginia First Cities, this theme is gaining 
traction with not only our cities, but our state 
policymakers, as well. More and more people 
are embracing the concept of working together 
to find solutions to systemic poverty. Whether 
it be innovative methods to improve 
educational opportunities in challenged school 
environments or holistic programs -- such as 
our new state “TANF for Employment” grant 
program, these efforts are guiding people from 
poverty to real career paths.  
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Legislative Director's Report

The 2018 General Assembly was another great 
session for Virginia First Cities legislative 
priorities. We listened to our members and 
worked hard to execute our priorities with a 
focus on those strategies that are actually 
improving our  cities. With the drama 
surrounding the expansion of Medicaid 
and the resultant delays in adopting a state 
budget, VFC used the time to urge legislators 
that our core programs and agenda were 
essential to resilient cities and citizenry.  
 
Building on the success and lessons learned 
from the Community Wealth Building panel 
discussion at our Fall 2017 meeting in 
Staunton, we were able to convince state 
legislators that our members' efforts to try 
new ways to attack the issue of poverty and 
transform local government service delivery 
merited more money and an entirely new 
grant round. Accordingly, $7.5 million in both 
FY19 and FY20 were appropriated. As well, 
another grant round of $3 million in each 
FY19 and FY20 was appropriated for new 
grantees. 
 
Community Wealth Building coupled with our 
advocacy in economic development, Pre-K 
through 12 Education funding and Public 
Safety, made for a successful legislative 
session and year. Specifically, the General 
Assembly appropriated an additional $685,533 
in each year to help avoid grant proration in 
the Enterprise Zone Program. Brownfields 
funding for assessment and remediation was 
funded at $2,250,000 for each year.   
 
 

As there is no better predictor for future 
community success than having well 
educated children, VFC has staked an 
important role in state PreK-12 education. 
VFC plays an important role in urging state 
legislators to increase funding for targeted 
programs that affect educational outcomes. 
For example, the state budget saw an 
increase to the At-Risk Add-On by $7.1 
million (from 1-13% more per free lunch 
student to 1-14% more in FY20.) The 
General Assembly approriated $7,150,000 
in both FY19 and FY20 for extended 
year/day school programs and $2.3 million 
to increase the Virginia Preschool Initiative 
per pupil amount from $6,125 to $6,326 for 
full-day programs. In the area of teacher 
recruitment and retention, the General 
Assembly included $1 million in FY19 and 
$500,000 FY20 for master teacher residency 
models, and $1 million in the area of STEM 
Teacher Recruitment Incentives. 
 
Lastly, in the area of public 
safety, we were able to coalesce with 
several partners to urge level funding for 
the HB 599 Aid to Local Police program. 
 
 

Laura Bateman
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Executive Committee

Chair - Honorable Chris Snead, Council Member, Hampton 
Vice Chair - Honorable Mamie Johnson, Council Member, Norfolk 
Immediate Past Chair - Honorable Kristin Szakos, Council Member, Charlottesville 
Secretary - Eden Freeman, City Manager, Winchester 
Treasurer - Steve Owen, City Manager, Staunton 
Member at Large - Leon Towarnicki, City Manager, Martinsville 
Member at Large - Honorable Andreas Addison, Council Member, Richmond

Honorable Kathy Galvin, Council Member, Charlottesville 
Maurice Jones, City Manager, Charlottesville 
Honorable Sherman Saunders, Council Member, Danville 
Ken Larking, City Manager, Danville 
Mary Bunting, City Manager, Hampton 
Honorable Tony Zevgolis, Council Member, Hopewell 
John M. "March" Altman, Jr.,  City Manager, Hopewell 
Honorable Turner Perrow, Council Member, Lynchburg 
Bonnie Svrcek, City Manager, Lynchburg 
Honorable Jennifer Bowles, Council Member, Martinsville 
Honorable McKinley Price, Mayor, Newport News 
Cindy Rohlf, City Manager, Newport News 
Douglas Smith, City Manager, Norfolk 
Aretha Ferrell-Benavides, City Manager, Petersburg 
Honorable Lisa Lucas-Burke, Council Member, Portsmouth 
Dr. Lydia Pettis Patton, City Manager, Portsmouth 
Selena Cuffee-Glenn, Chief Administrative Officer, Richmond 
Honorable Walt Obenschain, Council Member, Staunton 
Honorable Benming Zhang, Council Member, Williamsburg 
Andrew Trivette, Interim City Manager, Williamsburg 
Honorable John David Smith, Jr., Mayor, Winchester

Staff
Kelly Harris Braxton, Executive Director, kharrisbraxton@vafirstcities.com  
Jim Regimbal, Policy Director, Fiscal Analytics, jjregimbal@gmail.com 
Laura Bateman, Legislative Director, Bateman Consulting LLC, laura@batemanconsulting.net
Jamie Crawford, Policy Coordinator, jcrawford@lmg-llc.net

1108 E. Main Street, Suite 601, Richmond, VA 23219 
804-249-7950 
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FY 2018 MEETINGS

9

Governor's Local Government Policy Council Meeting, 
Richmond, VA October 31, 2017 

VFC Legislative Meeting at VML Annual Meeting, 
Williamsburg, VA October 2, 2017 

VFC Legislative Fall Meeting & Community Wealth Building Forum 
Staunton , VA December 1, 2017

VFC General Assembly Legislative Update, 
Richmond, VA January 31, 2018 + 8 weekly meetings  on 
Tuesday's January 16-March 6, 2018

VFC Annual Meeting 
Hampton, VA May 4, 2018


